
5675927v2 

 
COUNCIL CORRESPONDENCE UPDATE TO NOVEMBER 1, 2023 (8:30 a.m.) 

 
Correspondence 
(1) 16 submissions, October 25-31, 2023, regarding Amendment to Animal 

Control and Licence Bylaw No. 4545, 2008 and Long-Term Dog Strategy in 
West Vancouver 

(2) October 25, 2023, regarding “Eagle Creek Bridge Replacement” 
(3) Tsleil-Waututh Nation, October 27, 2023, regarding “Invitation: Honouring 

Tsleil-Waututh Nation Veterans on Indigenous Veterans Day (Nov. 8th)” 
(4) October 31, 2023, regarding “New Cell Tower Construction  

2020 Bellevue Avenue” 
(5) Committee and Board Meeting Minutes – Board of Variance hearing 

September 20, 2023; and Heritage Advisory Committee meeting  
September 27, 2023 

Correspondence from Other Governments and Government Agencies 
(6) P. Weiler, M.P. (West Vancouver-Sunshine Coast-Sea to Sky Country),  

October 31, 2023, regarding “October 2023 MP Newsletter” 
Responses to Correspondence 
No items. 
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From:
Sent: Wednesday, October 25, 2023 2:55 PM
To: correspondence; Linda Watt; Sharon Thompson; Scott Snider; Peter Lambur; Nora 

Gambioli; Christine Cassidy; Mark Sager
Subject: On Leash Dog Access in West Vancouver

CAUTION: This email originated from outside the organization from email address . Do not 
click links or open attachments unless you validate the sender and know the content is safe. If you believe this e-mail is 
suspicious, please report it to IT by marking it as SPAM. 

Hello- 
We are dog owners and support the motion to permit leashed dogs more access to various outdoor areas in West 
Vancouver as will be requested by fellow West Vancouver resident  at your Oct 30th meeting.  We share 
her frustration with being unable to walk our leashed dog in many areas of West Vancouver including the Seawall, 
Ambleside etc.   

We have lived in the  area since and reside at , West Vancouver, . 

Best Regards 
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From:
Sent: Saturday, October 28, 2023 3:18 PM
To: correspondence
Cc: Linda Watt; Christine Cassidy; Scott Snider; ngamboli@westvancouver.ca; Sharon 

Thompson; Mark Sager; Peter Lambur
Subject: Proposed amendments to West Vancouver Animal Control Bylaw 4545, 2008

CAUTION: This email originated from outside the organization from email address . Do not click 
links or open attachments unless you validate the sender and know the content is safe. If you believe this e-mail is 
suspicious, please report it to IT by marking it as SPAM. 

I would like to express my strong support for the proposal by Councillors Watt and Cassidy to relax some of the 
restrictions on proximity to parks, beaches and playgrounds for dogs on leash. We’ve walked our dogs in West 
Vancouver for  years now and can attest that most dog owners are responsible and their pets are well behaved. 
I’m sure there are instances of bad behaviour by pets and their owners, but the same can be said for cyclists, 
skateboarders, rollerbladers and joggers.  The majority are thoughtful and considerate as are the majority of dog owners 
and it’s a shame that they can’t enjoy walking along the waterfront with their pets or taking them to watch their 
children’s soccer games. 

I also strongly support the proposal to develop a long term strategy/plan to make West Vancouver a friendlier place for 
dogs and their owners, consistent with the protection and rights of all residents of the Municipality.  

Sincerely, 

West Vancouver, BC 
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From:
Sent: Sunday, October 29, 2023 3:46 PM
To: correspondence
Cc: Linda Watt
Subject: Proposed Dog Leash Bylaw. Monday October 30 

CAUTION: This email originated from outside the organization from email address . Do not click links 
or open attachments unless you validate the sender and know the content is safe. If you believe this e-mail is suspicious, 
please report it to IT by marking it as SPAM. 

Mayor and Council, 
I am a  resident of Horseshoe Bay and I am writing to express my support for  villagers, neighbours and visitors 
being allowed to walk their pets on leash in the newly improved Horseshoe Bay Park. 
Unfortunately there will always be some who will not abide by this bylaw but they should not be allowed to prevent the 
majority from enjoying this space with all members of their family. 
Dogs can make a mess but I have to say the Canadian Geese win hands down! 
Regards 

p.s. perhaps in the near future you might consider dogs allowed on beaches during the winter months and before 9am in 
the summer…. Just a thought  

Sent from my iPad--okeydokey 
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Mahssa Beattie

From: M Slater <melroy1058@gmail.com>
Sent: Sunday, October 29, 2023 11:43 PM
To: correspondence
Subject: Dog bylaw.

CAUTION: This email originated from outside the organization from email address melroy1058@gmail.com. Do not click links or 
open attachments unless you validate the sender and know the content is safe. If you believe this e-mail is suspicious, please report 
it to IT by marking it as SPAM. 

Dear Mayor & Council, 

I am not in favour of the proposal to allow leashed dogs access to some currently off-limit areas. 

Visit the Centennial Sea Wall on any given day and you will find entitled dog owners flouting the 
current bylaws.  On a recent mid-week walk I encountered two leashed dogs on the Centennial 
Sea Walk, an unleashed dog and a dog on an extended leash on the beach path in John Lawson 
Park, and a dog-poop bag left by the wayside.  On my last week-end walk there were too many 
infractions to count. 

We’re not enforcing our bylaws as it is.  I can only imagine how this will spiral further out of 
control if this proposal is passed.  Dog licensing will not cover additional expenses (hiring extra 
bylaw officers, adding dog-waste bag dispensers, etc.).  There won’t be an increase in residents 
obtaining dog licenses; rather, it will literally be every man and their dog taking advantage of the 
expanded “dog friendly” areas.  And by that, I mean the hordes of visitors who flock to our 
community and enjoy the amenities local taxpayers pay dearly to maintain.  I see no benefit to 
residents, particularly the many who prefer not to dodge leashes and dog waste. 

We already have a dedicated off-leash dog park and dog beach at Ambleside.  And the “dog-
fence” along the Centennial Sea wall is a marvelous bit of West Van ingenuity that has worked 
remarkably well for years.  As the saying goes, if it ain’t broke, don’t fix it! 

Sincerely, 

Melinda Slater 
1058 Keith Road 
West Vancouver 

Please do not redact. 
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West Vancouver, B.C., 

October 29, 2023

The District of West Vancouver,
750 - 17th Street, West Vancouver, B.C., 
V7V 3T3, Canada

To The Honourable Mr. Mark Sager, Mayor, and The Honourable Council Members of
The District of West Vancouver,

I wish to address a recent news article that appeared in the October 17 th, 2023 issue 
of the North Shore News stating that Council would be revisiting the idea of allowing 
dogs to walk alongside their owners along the Centennial Seawalk.

I am against the modification of any bylaw that would either minimize or remove dog 
restrictions in the District of West Vancouver.

Back in 2010, when this issue was presented before Council, it was unpopular 
and rejected. West Vancouver residents did not wish any modifications to the 
existing dog bylaw that pertained to the Centennial Seawalk (hereinafter the 
“Seawalk”).  I have enclosed a North Shore News poll from October 20 th, 2023, that 
overwhelmingly shows this position has not changed.

Secondary concerns include the following: 

• more dog feces along the asphalt,
• costly maintenance & repair of dog waste bins (if implemented)
• impeded traffic flow during peak usage periods
• retractable leash tripping hazards
• risk of illness or infection by exposure to dog saliva, particularly in seniors

with weakened immune systems who may be unwillingly sniffed or licked by
strangers' dogs

The primary concern, is the heightened likelihood of dog bites. 

Dogs that are stressed by the presence of other passing dogs or people, could 
become aggressive and bite with little to no warning.  At Ambleside Park, where dogs
were initially not allowed throughout the park, but have since been allowed to roam 
on-leash in most places (and close to a children's playground), a 21-year-old man 
was walking his Doberman when it was attacked by another dog.  While trying to 
save his Doberman, he was viciously attacked by the other dog, and required 

s. 22(1)

s. 22(1)



hospital treatment (CTV News, Oct. 12, 2012).   The size of the breed is not always 
indicative of how aggressive it can be.  

There have been many cases on the North Shore of residents being bitten by 
dogs while they were “minding their own business”.  Although, not all cases are 
reported, two such incidents happened fairly recently. One of them was on April 17, 
2023, when a Rottweiler bit a 91-year-old man, after “the dog got away from the 
owner,” (North Shore News, April 26, 2023). The other reported incident happened 
on February 26, 2021, when a leashed dog managed to bite a North Vancouver 
woman, who was innocently walking on a path leading up to the entrance of her 
apartment building.  

The Seawalk is connected by footbridge to John Lawson Park, a playground 
park where young children play, and dogs are not permitted.  Families frequently 
take their children out on the Seawalk for a stroll if they're within the park's vicinity. It 
would not be wise, therefore, to allow leashed dogs at a nearby locality where 
children's safety could be at risk.  Continuing to have the partitioned dog run along 
the Seawalk minimizes the risk of any unruly dogs harassing or hurting anyone.  

The dog run is in the best of interest of dogs, too. The soft surface of the path 
is best for their paws and joints, and they're free to roam or run without the constraint
of a leash.  If dog owners do wish to accompany their dogs side by side, there are 
fourteen other parks and trails in West Vancouver that accommodate them, including 
Ambleside Park, Capilano Spirit Trail, Douglas Woodward Park, Lighthouse Park, 
and many others.

Furthermore, allowing dogs alongside their owners on the Seawalk could be 
regarded as exclusionary and controversial.  For example, those on quicker-mode 
transport, including roller-bladers and e-scooters, could argue that they are less 
hazardous than dogs, since dogs are less predictable. Roller-bladers and e-scooter 
users would see any changes to the bylaw as unfair and discriminatory.  

If all types of users were given the green light, the Seawalk would become an 
unpleasant atmosphere for walkers, joggers, and those with mobility issues. 

The Centennial Seawalk has always been an attraction for residents of our 
community to enjoy, providing a safe, car-free environment for all ages, and is 
quintessential to our quality of life in West Vancouver.  It is iconic in as many ways as
it is beautiful.  I kindly request that it remain that way. 

Thank you for your consideration,
A West Vancouver life-long resident.
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responsible dog owners. By doing so, we can create a more welcoming 
and diverse park environment that benefits both people, and their pets. 

Thank you for your time and consideration. I look forward to the 
possibility of enjoying our beautiful parks with my 'good dog" in the 
near future. 

Sincerely,  West Vancouver 

Sent from my iPhone 

s. 22(1) s. 22(1)
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From:
Sent: Thursday, September 7, 2023 11:24 AM
To: Jill Lawlor
Subject: Eagle Creek Bridge Replacement

Hi Jill, 

In an attempt to get a better understanding of the Eagle Creek Bridge replacement plans I am reaching out to 
you as the website provides good but general information on this project.  

In particular I wanted to enquire if the District of West Vancouver has a program to perform structural 
condition assessments on it's wooden structures in Parks periodically? It was surprising to read on this 
projects web page that there was no funding or resources planned for it's replacement after being 15-20 years 
old. 

Many of the bridges post dates of the construction on them and there are other structures of substantial size 
that have been replaced such as the long staircase to Garrow Bay Park recently. As a result as a resident I 
would have assumed that this work would be a result of condition assessments that would be performed by 
an engineer as other municipalities on the North Shore use these condition assessments to ensure funding is 
in place annually to keep park infrastructure in good and safe repair. 

Knowing there are environmental and engineering considerations I hope the bridges replacement can be 
expedited due to safety concerns as the winter months are approaching. Overall hoping that there is a 
program in place to assure other residents are not put in similar circumstances with restricting families from 
the beach and accessing the neighborhood. 

Regards, 

s. 22(1)
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Mahssa Beattie

From: Communications <communications@twnation.ca>
Sent: Friday, October 27, 2023 8:41 PM
To: correspondence; Nelson Cavanough
Subject: Invitation: Honouring Tsleil-Waututh Nation Veterans on Indigenous Veterans Day (Nov. 

8th)
Attachments: Invitation_External_2023 TWN Indigenous Veterans Day.pdf

CAUTION: This email originated from outside the organization from email address communications@twnation.ca. Do not click links 
or open attachments unless you validate the sender and know the content is safe. If you believe this e-mail is suspicious, please 
report it to IT by marking it as SPAM. 

Hello, 

We welcome West Vancouver Mayor and Council to join səlilwətaɬ (Tsleil-Waututh NaƟon) as we honour our 
veterans on Indigenous Veterans Day, November 8th, at Whey-ah-Wichen. Please find our invitaƟon aƩached. 

Please let us know should you have any quesƟons. 

hay čxʷ q̓ə 

Thank you, 
Lindsay 

TWN CommunicaƟons and Engagement 
Tsleil-Waututh NaƟon | səlilwətaɬ 
twnaƟon.ca 

(3)



November 8, 2023 

Hello Esteemed Guest, 

On behalf of səlilwətaɬ (Tsleil-Waututh Nation), we invite you to join us on Indigenous Veterans 
Day as we honour Tsleil-Waututh community veterans at a public event. 

When: Wednesday, November 8, 2023, 2:00 PM - 3:00 PM 

Where: Whey-ah-Wichen, 4141 Dollarton Hwy, North Vancouver, BC V7G 1A1 
Meet in front of the stage near the "Remembrance in Jade" war memorial. 

Background: 

This event seeks to honour səlilwətaɬ (Tsleil-Waututh Nation) community veterans at Whey-ah-
Wichen, one of the Nation's ancestral village sites. We aim to educate our youth, our 
community, and members of the public about the importance of our veterans’ service and 
sacrifice. 

The proceedings will include singing and drumming, remarks from Tsleil-Waututh Nation 
members, and the sharing of veterans’ biographies.  

The event is open to everyone. Refreshments will be served. A seating area will be provided. 

We acknowledge the support of Veterans Affairs Canada. 
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THE CORPORATION OF THE DISTRICT OF WEST VANCOUVER 
BOARD OF VARIANCE HEARING MINUTES 

VIA ELECTRONIC COMMUNICATION FACILITIES 
WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 20, 2023 

BOARD MEMBERS:  Chair L. Radage and Members S. Abri, J. Elwick, D. Simmons, 
and R. Yaworsky attended the hearing via electronic communication facilities.  

STAFF:  P. Cuk, Board Secretary; T. Yee, Building Inspector, and M. Beattie, 
Legislative Services Clerk, attended the hearing via electronic communication facilities. 

1. Call to Order
The hearing was called to order at 5 p.m.

Member Abri joined the hearing at 5:02 p.m. via electronic communication facilities. 

2. Introduction
Staff introduced the Board Members and described the hearing procedure.

3. Confirmation of the Agenda
It was Moved and Seconded:
THAT the September 20, 2023 Board of Variance hearing agenda be approved
as circulated.

CARRIED 

4. Adoption of the July 19, 2023 Minutes
Chair Radage referred to the minutes of the Board of Variance hearing held on
July 19, 2023.

It was Moved and Seconded:
THAT the July 19, 2023 Board of Variance hearing minutes be adopted as
circulated.

CARRIED 

5. Time Limit of Board of Variance Orders
Chair Radage read out the following statement regarding Time Limit of Order
Approving a Variance and noted that the time limit applied to each application
approved by the Board:

Pursuant to section 542(3) of the Local Government Act, if a Board of Variance
orders that a minor variance be permitted from the requirements of the bylaw,
and the Order sets a time limit within which the construction of the building or

(5)(a)
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structure must be completed, and the construction is not completed within that 
time, the permission of the Board terminates and the bylaw applies. Further, if 
that construction is not substantially started within 2 years after the Order was 
made, or within a longer or shorter time period established by the Order, the 
permission of the Board terminates and the bylaw applies. 

6. Application 23-030 (1202 Duchess Avenue)
Staff confirmed the following requested variances regarding a private power pole
(accessory structure):
a) 6.63 m to Front Yard Setback
b) 0.51 m to Minimum Side Yard Setback
c) 3.74 m to Accessory Structure Height.

Staff informed of written submissions received for this application prior to the 
Board of Variance hearing. 

Written submissions received: 

Staff provided permit history and information regarding the height of the subject 
property. 

H. Sairafi (Tash Engineering Ltd., representing the owner of 1202 Duchess
Avenue) described the variance application for a private power pole (accessory
structure) and responded to Board members’ questions.

Chair Radage queried whether anyone else had signed up to address the Board 
regarding the subject application. Staff informed that no one else had signed up 
to address the Board regarding the subject application. 

Members of the Board considered: 

• All of the submissions;

• Whether the application was for a minor variance that did not
- result in inappropriate development of the site
- adversely affect the natural environment
- substantially affect the use and enjoyment of adjacent land
- vary permitted uses and densities under the applicable bylaw; or
- defeat the intent of the bylaw; and

• Whether compliance with the bylaw would cause the applicant undue
hardship.

SUBMISSION AUTHOR SUBMISSION DATED # 

Redacted September 20, 2023 1 
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Having read the application dated August 17, 2023, including the applicant’s 
letter, plans and all other related documents, and having read the statutory 
Notice of Hearing for the subject application, and having inspected and/or viewed 
images of the subject site, and having heard the submission of H. Sairafi: 

It was Moved and Seconded: 
THAT the Board finds that undue hardship would be caused to the applicant by 
compliance with Zoning Bylaw No. 4662, 2010 (as amended) and orders that 
Application 23-030 regarding a private power pole (accessory structure) at 
1202 Duchess Avenue with variances of: 
• 6.63 m to Front Yard Setback
• 0.51 m to Minimum Side Yard Setback
• 3.74 m to Accessory Structure Height
BE ALLOWED pursuant to the plans dated August 8, 2023 submitted with the
application; AND THAT if construction is not substantially started within 2 years
of the issuance of the Order, the permission terminates and the Zoning Bylaw
applies.

CARRIED 

7. Application 23-031 (4702 Caulfeild Drive)
Staff confirmed the following requested variances regarding a power pole
(accessory structure):
a) 7.1 m to Front Yard Setback
b) 0.57 m to Minimum Side Yard Setback
c) 0.82 m to Accessory Structure Height.

Staff informed of written submissions received for this application prior to the 
Board of Variance hearing. 

Written submissions received: 

Staff provided permit history of the subject property. 

H. Wang (4702 Caulfeild Drive) described the variance application for a power
pole (accessory structure). Staff, H. Wang, and W. Yin (4702 Caulfeild Drive)
responded to Board members’ questions.

Chair Radage queried whether anyone else had signed up to address the Board 
regarding the subject application. Staff informed that no one else had signed up 
to address the Board regarding the subject application. 

Members of the Board considered: 

• All of the submissions;

SUBMISSION AUTHOR SUBMISSION DATED # 

Redacted September 20, 2023 1 
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• Whether the application was for a minor variance that did not
- result in inappropriate development of the site
- adversely affect the natural environment
- substantially affect the use and enjoyment of adjacent land
- vary permitted uses and densities under the applicable bylaw; or
- defeat the intent of the bylaw; and

• Whether compliance with the bylaw would cause the applicant undue
hardship.

Having read the application dated August 21, 2023, including the applicant’s 
letter, plans and all other related documents, and having read the statutory 
Notice of Hearing for the subject application, and having inspected and/or viewed 
images of the subject site, and having heard the submissions of H. Wang and  
W. Yin:

It was Moved and Seconded: 
THAT the Board finds that undue hardship would be caused to the applicant by 
compliance with Zoning Bylaw No. 4662, 2010 (as amended) and orders that 
Application 23-031 regarding a power pole (accessory structure) at 
4702 Caulfeild Drive with variances of: 
• 7.1 m to Front Yard Setback
• 0.57 m to Minimum Side Yard Setback
• 0.82 m to Accessory Structure Height
BE ALLOWED pursuant to the plans dated August 12, 2023 submitted with the
application; AND THAT if construction is not substantially started within 2 years
of the issuance of the Order, the permission terminates and the Zoning Bylaw
applies.

CARRIED 

8. Application 23-032 (4332 Erwin Drive)
Staff confirmed the following requested variances regarding additions and
alterations:
a) 0.30 m to Combined Side Yard Setback
b) 3.4% (27.85 m2) to Floor Area Ratio.

Staff informed that no written submissions were received for this application prior 
to the Board of Variance hearing. 

Written submissions received: 

Staff provided permit history of the subject property. 

SUBMISSION AUTHOR SUBMISSION DATED # 

None. 
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S. Parvaresh (Architect, Noble Architecture, representing the owner of
4332 Erwin Drive) described the variance application for additions and
alterations. Staff and S. Parvaresh responded to a Board member’s question.

Chair Radage queried whether anyone else had signed up to address the Board 
regarding the subject application. Staff informed that no one else had signed up 
to address the Board regarding the subject application. 

Members of the Board considered: 

• All of the submissions;

• Whether the application was for a minor variance that did not
- result in inappropriate development of the site
- adversely affect the natural environment
- substantially affect the use and enjoyment of adjacent land
- vary permitted uses and densities under the applicable bylaw; or
- defeat the intent of the bylaw; and

• Whether compliance with the bylaw would cause the applicant undue
hardship.

Having read the application dated August 22, 2023, including the applicant’s 
letter, plans and all other related documents, and having read the statutory 
Notice of Hearing for the subject application, and having inspected and/or viewed 
images of the subject site, and having heard the submission of S. Parvaresh: 

It was Moved and Seconded: 
THAT the Board finds that undue hardship would be caused to the applicant by 
compliance with Zoning Bylaw No. 4662, 2010 (as amended) and orders that 
Application 23-032 regarding additions and alterations at 4332 Erwin Drive with 
variances of: 
• 0.30 m to Combined Side Yard Setback
• 3.4% (27.85 m2) to Floor Area Ratio
BE ALLOWED pursuant to the plans dated June 14 and August 17, 2023
submitted with the application; AND THAT if construction is not substantially
started within 2 years of the issuance of the Order, the permission terminates
and the Zoning Bylaw applies.

CARRIED 
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9. Receipt of Written and Oral Submissions
It was Moved and Seconded:
THAT all written and oral submissions regarding the following Board of Variance
Applications:

• Application 23-030 (1202 Duchess Avenue);
• Application 23-031 (4702 Caulfeild Drive);
• Application 23-032 (4332 Erwin Drive);

up to and including September 20, 2023, be received. 
CARRIED 

10. Public Question Period
There were no questions.

11. Next Hearing
Staff confirmed that the next hearing of the Board of Variance is scheduled for
October 18, 2023 at 5 p.m.

12. Adjournment
It was Moved and Seconded:
THAT the September 20, 2023 Board of Variance hearing be adjourned.

CARRIED 

The Board of Variance hearing adjourned at 5:32 p.m. 

Certified Correct: 

L. Radage, Chair P. Cuk, Secretary

s. 22(1) s. 22(1)
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Mahssa Beattie

From: Patrick Weiler MP <patrick.weiler@parl.gc.ca>
Sent: Tuesday, October 31, 2023 9:05 PM
To: correspondence
Subject: [BULK] October 2023 MP Newsletter

CAUTION: This email originated from outside the organization from email address bounce_bc0f64ca-6b78-ee11-b004-
00224832eb73_prod@bounce.myngp.com. Do not click links or open attachments unless you validate the sender and know the 
content is safe. If you believe this e-mail is suspicious, please report it to IT by marking it as SPAM. 

Unsubscribe 

It appears that you have subscribed to commercial messages from this sender. To stop receiving such messages from 
this sender, you can unsubscribe. 

Click here to unsubscribe. 

Dear Mayor and Council, 

October saw some major announcements for new community infrastructure funding, housing 
projects, our tourism sector, and more across West Vancouver-Sunshine Coast-Sea to Sky 
Country. This includes nearly $90 million to build hundreds of purpose-built rental homes in 
Whistler, Squamish and Bowen Island and recreational infrastructure investments and tourism 
investments that will help build more accessible, vibrant, and welcoming communities. This 
month, our government also made important regional investments into BC healthcare and 
mental healthcare, giving early childcare workers a sizeable pay raise, and business 
investment, including a climate friendly agri-tech company in West Vancouver. Read below to 
learn more about these important investments.  

(6)



In Ottawa, as part of my work on the Finance Committee, we have been focused on Pre-
Budget Consultations as we hear from a wide range of voices to set Budget priorities for next 
year, as well as studying policy decisions and market forces that are increasing the cost of 
housing in Canada. On October 30th, we welcomed the Governor and Deputy Governor of the 
Bank of Canada to committee to speak to recent actions and observations of the Bank. 
   
As Co-Chair of the All Party Parliamentary Tourism Caucus, I also engaged this month with a 
variety of stakeholders to ensure we are supporting this industry as best we can as the 
government rolls out its new Tourism Growth Strategy. And as Co-chair of the All-Party 
Cannabis Caucus, I was proud to help mark the five year anniversary since the legalization of 
cannabis in Canada. You can watch my statement in the House marking this occasion here. I 
was also thrilled to host our annual Salmon Forever event to highlight the importance of 
Pacific wild salmon and the work our government is doing to protect our salmon stocks and 
move towards closed-containment fishing.  
  
The spectacular Sechelt Arts Festival took place this month, along with almost 200 
participating venues in the Sunshine Coast Art Crawl. I am always amazed by the artistic 
talent on the Sunshine Coast and it was a pleasure to experience both events this year. As 
part of Small Business Week, I met with small business owners to highlight the critical 
contributions they make to our local economy and communities. This month also marked the 
biannual Howe Sound Community Forum, hosted this time by the Squamish Lil’wat Cultural 
Centre in Whistler, where governments throughout Howe Sound get together to advance the 
economic and social well being in the region. A reception of all UNESCO Biosphere Regions 
was hosted in Ottawa to end the month.  
  
Finally, the horrific events and humanitarian catastrophe in Israel and Palestine is never far 
from our minds. The terrorist attack from Hamas on October 7 and the brutal war that has 
ensued have led to unspeakable tragedy for so many Palestinians and Israelis. We must work 
to establish a ceasefire, demand the release of all hostages, create and maintain a 
humanitarian corridor, protect the innocent civilians that are caught in the middle of this war, 



and turn our attention to mechanisms that will lead to a lasting peace. You can read more 
about my thoughts below and in the cross-party statement I signed here.  

 

 

   

 

 

Community Updates: Sea to Sky  
I was lucky to be able to meet with so many constituents in the Sea to Sky and make some 
very important announcements for our community this month. Here are some highlights. 

 

 

Federal Funding for Affordable Housing 

In Whistler, I made a major announcement of nearly $90 million to build 238 purpose-built 
rental homes across four projects for residents of Whistler, Squamish, and Bowen Island 
through the Rental Construction Financing Initative (RCFi). The announcement took place at 
1315 Cloudburst Drive, a four-story apartment building with both studio and bedroom units, 
completed in April 2023 and already providing home for Whistler residents. We were able to 
tour the beautiful development with Roger Soane, CEO of Whistler Sport Legacies Society.  
  
These energy efficient and accessible homes will benefit low and middle-income individuals 
and families, helping to make our communities more inclusive and equitable. Projects like 
these are just one part of our government’s plan to invest in affordable housing and ensure 
everyone has a place to call home, and the latest in a long string of investments in affordable 
housing. 

Investing in BC & Sea to Sky Tourism 



 

Alongside Andrew Day, CEO of BC Parks Foundation, with a magnificent backdrop behind us 
at the top of the Sea to Sky Gondola, I announced a $1,018,000 investment for three projects 
through the Tourism Relief Fund (TRF). Projects include a $500,000 investment to the 
Aboriginal Tourism Association of BC to help Indigenous Tourism BC develop their tourism 
strategy with Destination BC to invest in the Indigenous Tourism sector in BC. A total of 
$360,000 went to the BC Parks Foundation to develop an app for self-guided tours in BC 
parks. Tourism Bowen Island Association received $158,000 to promote sustainable and 
community tourism programming.  

These investments come on the heels of the Federal Tourism Growth Strategy that was 
launched earlier this year, with a particular focus on growing Indigenous tourism, recreation 
and the great outdoors as well as regenerative tourism. These investments are a key example 
of this strategy in action. 

 

 

Investing in Community Infrastructure & Organizations 



 

After a beautiful walk along the Cheakamus River and an hour of nature-based yoga with 
owner and founder, Ellen Reesor, I announced $1.9 million in PacifiCan funding for 11 
projects that will support recreation and tourism in the Sea to Sky. One of the recipients of the 
TRF was our amazing host Ellen who was able to establish the studio and create an 
incredibly unique experience. Other recipients included SORCA, the Squamish Windsports 
Society, Tourism Pemberton and more.  
  
The Sea to Sky is home to some of the most spectacular outdoor recreation and adventure 
opportunities in Canada. These projects will build more vibrant communities and provide new 
opportunities for locals and visitors alike to enjoy all the region has to offer. 

Community Organizations & Festivals in the Sea to Sky 

This month I was able to meet with and ask Lori Pyne, Executive Director of Squamish 
Helping Hands Society, some questions about the work she does at Under One Roof and 
Squamish’s overdose prevention site. The work that Under One Roof does every day saves 
lives, and helps build pathways for people to get the assistance they need. We must always 
debunk harmful assumptions about overdose and safe supply that revictimizes the most 
vulnerable in our community. 



I also sat down with Ashley Oakes, Executive Director of Pearl Space, formerly known as the 
Howe Sound Women’s Centre. They officially unveiled their new name on September 27th 
and as they have been doing for the last 40 years, they will continue to promote the equality 
and empowerment of women, non-binary, gender diverse, two-spirit, transpeople, as well as 
children and youth. 
  
Attending the Howe Sound Community Forum is always an excellent opportunity to 
collaborate on how we can continue to improve the lives of all those that live in the region. 
The Whistler Writers Festival was a real treat, and I had the chance to catch up with the 
master of literary non-fiction, John Vaillant and talk about his book Fire Weather: The Making 
of a Beast. I highly recommend it – as well as his testimony in front of the Standing 
Committee on Natural Resources he gave several days after.  

Celebrating Small Business Week 



 

98% of businesses in Canada are small businesses, making them the backbone of our 
economy. As the community in Squamish continues growing, we’ve seen a lot of new small 
businesses find their place in this beautiful town alongside businesses that have been serving 
the community for generations. Our government will continue to support small businesses so 
they can grow and thrive. 

 

 

   

Community Updates: West Vancouver & Bowen 
Island 

BC Healthcare Announcement  



October 10th was World Mental Health Day and I joined many of my BC colleagues as well as 
Minister of Health Mark Holland to announce an agreement of more than $1.2 billion over the 
next 3 years for British Columbia’s healthcare. Critically, this includes specific funding to 
enhance access to mental health and addictions services, including the expansion of Foundry 
centres from 16 to 35. I have spent a lot of time with the Sea to Sky Foundry and know how 
beneficial their programs are, and I recommend all parents/youth in the region to go check it out.  
 

 

Investing in Small & Medium Sized Businesses 



I joined Minister Harjit Sajjan at Simon Fraser University (SFU) in Burnaby last Thursday for 
an exciting announcement where we announced funding through PacifiCan’s Business 
Acceleration Pilot program and $3.5 million in funding to Lucent BioSciences, a climate-
friendly agriculture technology pioneer who have a base in West Vancouver. Their product is 
able to increase crop yields, increase nutrient uptake, capture more carbon from the 
atmosphere and reduce agricultural runoff – a quadruple win. It was interesting getting to tour 
their greenhouse at SFU and I look forward to seeing their incredible work continue to grow.  

   

Community Updates: Sunshine Coast 

Celebrating Sechelt Arts Festival 

The Sechelt Arts Festival celebrated its 20th year of providing the Sunshine Coast with a 
diversity of artistic expressions, featuring emerging artists, workshops, concerts, films and so 
much more. Now a multi-week event, it is currently the largest multicultural and 
multidisciplinary arts festival on the Sunshine Coast. Congratulations to the amazing 
production team and volunteers who bring these experiences to the Coast. 

Participating in the Sunshine Coast Art Crawl 



The Sunshine Coast Art Crawl is a weekend-long event with hundreds of artists, along with 
studios, galleries and other venues opening their doors to the public. From Langdale to Earls 
Cove, this year’s event had 188 venues with over 260 artists, the largest number yet! This 
included 57 new venues with amazing new artists, along with many of the Sunshine Coast’s 
returning favourites. 

 

 

   



Parliamentary Updates 
 

 

Election of a New Speaker of the House 

At the beginning of the month, we elected a new Speaker of the House of Commons, Greg 
Fergus. This was a historical moment as he is the first Black person to hold this position. 
Congratulations to Speaker Fergus on his momentous election. 

Finance Committee: Pre-Budget Consultations 



As part of my work in Finance Committee, I am now working directly on preparations for next 
year’s federal budget, including the important work of pre-budget consultations. This work 
includes public discussions to hear from Canadians, businesses, not-for-profit organizations 
and other groups. In addition to this work, I will be hosting public consultations in our riding so 
that I can hear from you on what you’d like to see in the upcoming Budget. 

Finance Committee: Housing Study 

The housing crisis in Canada is something that impacts all of us, and it’s vital that the 
Government of Canada plays its part in resolving it, in close coordination with the provincial 
and local governments. That is why we are currently undertaking a housing study in Finance 
Committee, examining housing prices in Canada, their causes and what actions the Federal 
Government can take to address this important issue. 

Celebrating BC Salmon 

Wild Pacific Salmon are iconic to BC for many reasons; it holds important significance to many 
Indigenous communities, provides jobs and local economic benefits, and is a critical food 
source for both animals and people. On October 3rd, I was proud to co-host the Salmon 
Forever reception alongside three amazing groups: the BC Wildlife Federation, the Pacific 
Salmon Foundation and, the Sport Fishing Institute of BC. 

5 Years Since Cannabis Legalization 



 

October 17th, 2023 marked five years since Canada legalized recreational cannabis 
consumption. Since then we’ve seen the removal of unjust criminal records for simple 
possession charges and new business opportunities for Canada’s economy. The cannabis 
industry alone contributed a $43.5 billion boost to our national GDP, as it made significant 
headway in displacing the illicit market with a regulated supply. 
  
I am proud to be the Co-chair of the All-Party Cannabis Caucus, and I marked the occasion by 
rising in the House to make a statement which you can watch above, as well as speaking on a 
panel for the Cannabis Council of Canada’s Grass on the Hill event. 

Tourism Meetings 



As Co-Chair of the All Party Parliamentary Tourism Caucus alongside Senator Karen 
Sorensen, we frequently meet with various representatives from the tourism industry. While 
this sector still has not fully rebounded to pre-pandemic levels, they remain one of the largest 
employers in the country, that operates from coast to coast to coast. I look forward to 
continuing to support and promote this critical industry, including through measures like the 
Federal Tourism Growth Strategy which we are currently implementing.  

    

Israel–Hamas War 
The current Israel-Hamas war has been top of mind for many of us. Thank you to everyone 
who has contacted my office on this matter; I always appreciate hearing how my constituents 
are feeling and what action they want our government to take. 
  
The barbaric terrorist attack by Hamas on Israeli civilians on October 7th shocked the world, 
and I condemn these horrific actions. I mourn the at least 1400 lives lost on this day and 
Canada continues to call for the release of all hostages taken and still held by Hamas. 

Canada has a proud history of being a voice for peace. We must continue to put the lives of 
civilians, justice, and long-lasting peace at the heart of our foreign policy. To that end, I signed 
a letter along with over 30 other MPs across political parties to join the growing international 
call for an immediate ceasefire. The letter also calls on Canada to do all it can to facilitate the 
opening of a humanitarian corridor so that critical supplies can enter Gaza. You can read the 
full statement here.  
  
At the time of writing, Gaza health authorities say that 8,525 people, including 3,542 children, 
have been killed by Israeli attacks since Oct. 7. Many more are injured, and UN officials say 
more than 1.4 million of Gaza’s civilian population of about 2.3 million have been made 
homeless. The ongoing blockade of critical supplies of food, water, medical supplies and 
electricity is causing a humanitarian crisis in Gaza. International law requires states to take 
positive steps to protect civilians, including a requirement of proportionality and prevention of 



the excessive use of force, and outlawing collective punishment of civilians. Having played a 
key role in the development of international law, it is important that Canada stand up for the 
protection of international legal obligations when it is being tested as it is today.  
  
The federal government has announced $60 million in funding for humanitarian assistance to 
address urgent needs stemming from the crisis in the Gaza Strip, the West Bank, Israel and 
neighbouring areas, but more is needed, and we will be working to secure that aid. 
  
All civilians deserve to live in peace and dignity. A ceasefire is what we need in the short-term, 
but we know that the long-term solution to this conflict is reaffirming our commitment to the 
legitimate aspirations of Palestinian statehood, living peacefully alongside an Israeli state. 
Canada must to do all that it can to bring the relevant parties to the negotiating table to make 
this a reality. So long as the root causes of this conflict go ignored the cycle of violence will 
continue. We can and must do better to protect civilians and innocent lives.  
  
Lastly, I am shocked to see the rise in antisemitism and islamophobia in Canada and around 
the world. Jewish-Canadian and Muslim-Canadian individuals, businesses and places of 
worship are not responsible for the actions of the terrorist organization of Hamas, nor the 
Government of Israel, and must never be subject to aggression, intimidation or discrimination. 
This is fundamentally un-Canadian, and I condemn in the strongest terms such actions we 
have seen take place in Canada and around the world.  
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